MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF
RIBBY WITH WREA PARISH COUNCIL

Held At Wrea Green Institute

On 5 AUGUST 2013 at 20.00 Hours

Present: Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell, (Chairman), Cllrs. J.W. Dobson, 

Ms. P.M. Durran, K.J. Lupton, J.M. Molyneux, Mrs. P.A. Naylor, 
Mrs. C.E. Wheatman, Br. Cllr. F.A. Andrews, and Cty Cllr. P. Rigby.  

There were seven members of the public in attendance.

14/63 APOLOGIES and DECLARATION of INTERESTS

1. Apologies: Cllr. J.C. Maskell.
2. Declarations of Interest: Cllr. J.W. Dobson 14/67 2 (Wray Crescent Garages Tarmac). 
3. Written Request for New SPI Dispensation – None received.

14/64 The MINUTES of the meetings of the 8, 17 and 24 July 2013, which had previously been circulated to all councillors, were approved and signed by the Chairman.
14/65 POLICE/CRIME and DISORDER

1. Community Beat Officer’s Report:  PCSO Trevor Sterling reported that 

there had been 1 reported crime – a daytime burglary on Ribby Road. The footprint of this crime is similar to several others within the borough. The August priorities are obstructive parking on pavements and further community roadwatch activities. PCSO Sterling advised that it is not now necessary to have a PC available at roadwatch situations and that 2 PCSOs can oversee the task.
PC Sterling confirmed that the village CCTV is working and is checked twice monthly by a volunteer.
14/66 PLANNING

1. Applications:

13/0437  Wrea Lodge, The Green
Proposed Extension and Alteration of Front Elevation to Form Integral Garage and Balcony Over, Accessed from New Driveway

to the Green. Proposed Erection of New and Extended Boundary Wall to The Brooklands Associated with Removal of Existing Parking Area, and to The Green.

No Objection but as it is within the Conservation Area it would be preferred if the brickwork was the same all along the Dubside front i.e. contrasting brick. Also if any trees are removed they should be replaced with equivalent  trees.
13/0456  Chiltern House, 24 Manor Way

Proposed First Floor Side Extension over Existing Garage with Dormer to Rear. Two Storey Front Extension and Alterations to First Floor Element of Existing Front Elevation. Replacement of Roof to Front Elevation to Eliminate with Raised Ridge Height. 
No Objection.

13/0460  62 Bryning Lane

Proposed Single  Storey Side Extension to Create a Garden Room and Utility Room.

No Objection.

2. Appeals:-

12/0720  Land off Moss Side Lane

Outline for 50 Dwellings (Access Only and All Other Aspects Reserved.)

The meeting was opened from 20.21 hours to 20.36 hours to let attendees make their observations.

The Council RESOLVED to send additional paperwork to the Inspectorate majoring on the lack of sustainability, the potential loss of the rural character of Moss Side Lane entry to the village, the adverse effect on the conservation area, this was not a rounding off of the development area, and the unrealistic increase in housing within the settlement.

13/0137  Land Adjacent 53 Bryning Lane

Outline for 32 Dwellings (Access Only and All Other Matters Reserved)

The Council RESOLVED to submit additional paperwork to the Inspectorate,  concentrating on the unsustainability, how the development would adversely detract from the current rural approach from Warton and introduce an urban character, and the unrealistic allocation of new development  which would be put on a rural village with existing poor infrastructure. 

3. Save Wrea Green Group Update – Liz Rugman reported that that the
negotiations relating to the Richmond Avenue extension development had been successful in as much that a water managing ditch had been included along the back of the existing Richmond and Westbourne Avenue properties, the affordable house layouts  had been improved, and the proposed bus route via Richmond Avenue had been rescinded and a Sunday service introduced instead. Andrew Stell has advised that FBC still awaits the United Utilities response before final determination of the application.
The appeal decision relating to the development adjacent to 54 Bryning Lane is awaited.

SWAG will be submitting further paperwork to the Inspectorate in respect of the land adjacent 53 Bryning Lane, and the Moss Side Lane developments.
14/67 RECREATION GROUNDS and OPEN SPACES

1.Millennium Clock – The Time Scrolls –  Cllr. Mrs. C.E. Wheatman felt that the Millennium Group had decided that the scrolls alongside the Millennium clock were there for 50 years. It was RESOLVED that the Council ascertain the exact details and also the contents.  Cllr. Lupton will approach the Millers and the Clerk Alan Greening.
2. Wray Crescent Garages Area Tarmac -  The Clerk advised that the weeds at the garages are treated at least twice a year and are only coming through the tarmac near the edges.  However, the main weeds are coming from the join between the garages or from the garages themselves.  The Council has treated the weeds between the garages but this in reality is the responsibility of the garage/plot owners who lease the particular area. Cllr. Dobson requested sight of the tarmacking tender which the Clerk is to supply.
Cllr. Dobson also reported that the owner of 38 Wray Crescent had complained that the edging stones near his property were adversely affecting his new fencing. The Clerk advised that the edging had not been disrupted by the tarmacking company who had filmed the whole procedure but if they were loose it was caused by the property owner when the new fence was installed. 
3. The Wild Flower Area on The Green –  Cllr. Mrs. C.E. Wheatman advised that she had been to a site where the wild flower areas were wonderful and suggested that the Council’s wild flower area on the green should be enlarged and  improved.  It was RESOLVED that the suggestion should first be put to VLEC for their views.  Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor will ensure that this is discussed although there is at present no meeting arranged.
4. In House Quarterly Risk Review  -  The Clerk advised the quarterly risk

review had taken place on 16 July 2013 and he was pleased to report that the overall situation was extremely good and that only a few very minor problems had been noted, all of which have subsequently been actioned.  Also the Play Area quarterly review had been completed the day before by FBC and the results of which will be available very shortly.
14/68 FINANCIAL and STANDING ORDERS MATTERS

1.  Parish Council Draft Accounts for the Period Ended 31 July 2013 

(Appendix 2) – The Clerk circulated and outlined the final budget comparisons which were approved and accepted. 

2.   Payment of Accounts:-

3.1.  Agree Payments:-

14   H.J. Gigg


August Salary
         £ 663-39 net

15   L. Weatherby           
August Salary
         £ 345-00 net
16   HMRC


August Payment
         £
204-98 net
17   Alan BVurrows

Various works
         £ 113-00 net

 
18   Alan Burrows
 
Toilets Painting etc
         £ 441-50 net  
19   H.J.Gigg/B&Q

Paint for Toilets
          £  66.60 net £79-92 gr
20  R.Davenport

Painting Noticeboards etc  £120-00 net

14/69 FYLDE BOROUGH/LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCILS
1.1. Lancashire County Councillor Report  - Cllr. Rigby reported that the LCC

Chief Executive, Phil Halsall had been suspended. Jo Turton, Director Environment Directorate, will be standing in. 
1.2. Fylde Borough Councillor Report –Cllr. F.R. Andrews  advised that;

a) He had paper versions of the Local Plan and other consultation papers and he would try to obtain another Local Plan document for the Parish Council.  The Clerk advised that the Parish Council’s version which has just been received will be circulated but as a consultation response is required by 22 August he needs it in his hands by 20 August.

b) Despite the continuing planning approvals, due to the format being used by FBC, supply is now only 1.59 years. Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor stated that the CPRE has been continually emphasising that it calculates that there is now in excess of a 5 years supply.

c) Cllr. Andrews feel that it would be prudent if the Parish Council contacted the MP on the planning issues. The Clerk had already done this some time ago to no realistic avail.

d) Whilst attending the Staining Civic Sunday a parish flag was dedicated and he suggested it would be good if Ribby with Wrea followed this course.  The Chairman stated that this would be placed on the October agenda. 
14/70 VILLAGE ACTIVITIES  

1. Christmas Activities – Date for Meeting – Cllr. P.A. Naylor advised that the first meeting would be on 2 September 2013 and the Clerk gave his apologies. The Chairman advised that the Rose Queen has already agreed to undertake the opening function. 
14/71 PARISH COUNCIL MATTERS
1. Use of E-Mails/Minutes/Conversations by Members and the Clerk – The Clerk advised that as all Council retained e-mails and minutes were in the public domain it was important that councillors were aware of potential libel or slander situations.  
2. NALC – A New Future – Developing the Strategy – Draft Consultation -
This paper had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  It was RESOLVED that councillors would give the Clerk any recommended responses within the next 7 days.
 3. Quarterly Newsletter -  Cllr. J.W. Dobson was unhappy that delivery period of the Summer newsletters was so short and created unnecessary pressure.  Also as the communication sheet had omissions it should never had been circulated.  The Clerk apologised for the communication detail omissions but with the time pressure of production he had not proof read this section.  Also in view of the Field Day information included pressure had been exacerbated by the slow production by the printers. However, lessons have been learnt and the final date for the Summer edition will in future be brought forward to the end of May. The final dates for inclusion of material will now be 15 February, 30 May, 15 September and 1 November. 
4. Meeting with United Utilities – Cllr. J.W. Dobson considered that a meeting with United Utilities was essential and he was concerned that one had not been arranged and he was adamant that representatives did meet with parish councils. . The Clerk advised that United Utilities had not responded to telephone or e-mail requests. However, he will approach Graham Perry direct as soon as he had a telephone number from Liz Rugman. 
5. Minor deficiencies/Problems within The Parish -  Not discussed.
6. Transfer of Title to Station Road Toilets – The Clerk advised that the toilets were currently on a 5 year licence which expires this year.  The Property Manager, FBC, Gary Sams, is to recommend that the title is transferred to the Parish Council on the basis that both parties pay their own legal costs. It was RESOLVED that The Council was in agreement with this proposal. 

7. CPRE Representastive – Update from Last Meeting – Cllr. P.A. Naylor reported that as she had to leave the meeting early to attend a Parish Council meeting there was nothing to report.
8. Conservation Meeting – 1 August 2013 –Update (Appendix 3) – Cllr. Mrs. P.A Naylor was disappointed with the meeting and felt that Paul Drinnan, FBC, brought little to the table. The Clerk felt that the meeting was more positive and at least Conservation areas were at long last being looked at. The Clerk will complete minutes of the meeting and circulate to all councillors and will be added to the minutes as appendix 3.
14/72 HIGHWAYS    

1. General Matters -   Cllr. J.W. Dobson advised that part of the Greenlands Farm hedge had been cut which had improved matters. He also stated that trees/plants on the the piece of land at the bottom of Willow Drive adopted by the Parish Council  were overgrowing onto the pathway.  In addition, the hedge at 23 Ribby Road would need cutting back shortly.

2. Signage – Cllr. J.W. Dobson advised that The Tile Gallery advertising sign had been in situ for a long period outside Langtons Farm and needed taking down.  As it was a FBC matter Cllr. Andrews agreed to take this matter up with the borough officers.
14/73 CLERK’S REPORT (Appendix 1)

The Clerk’s report, which was circulated to all members before the meeting, was noted and accepted.

14/74 The Meeting Closed at 22.13 hours. 
The Next Meeting is on the 23 September 2013 following the Best Kept Village Competition Presentations and will only deal with essential matters.     







Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell




23 September 2013.

Chairman
